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Joan Fassett
7:00 PM

Chairman Hauss called the meeting to order. 

Agenda Item #1
Initial Review of JVA DeIcing proposed modification request to the original 
approved Site Plan
Chairman Hauss opened the meeting with wanting to first cover the Zoning Requirements for this property and what the definition of the word “truck” means so to prevent any miscommunications from both the Planning Board members and the applicant.  Chairman Hauss had all that were present gather around the table to review the map of the property and the surrounding areas of this property.  Alan Pope and Joseph Tuzze Jr. pointed out the proposed roadway that would be built which would exit out onto Progress Parkway.  William Graves made two clarifications pointing out on the zoning map that an area of the proposed road will be within an R15 zone that has been rezoned to Limited Industrial so the proposed road does not touch R15 zoning.  JVA DeIcing facility is located in an Industrial zone which has a limitation of entrance and egress of 50 trucks per day and the Limited Industrial area has a limit of 30 trucks per day.  The definition of a “truck” refers to tractor trailers.  Dual axle, tri axle and dump trucks are not defined as a tractor trailer as defined by the town law.  Zoning only limits tractor trailers.  Dan Smith asked how a tri axle pulling a tag trailer would be classified.  Both Bill Graves and Nick Vascello could not answer this question, so the board needs clarification on this matter.  The applicant stated that the business does use this type of vehicle, so clarification is required.  
For the purpose of all discussion moving forward, the Planning Board requests the use of the following definitions:

· Tractor trailer – as those vehicles defined within the Conklin laws and limited by the Conklin Zoning requirements

· Trucks – as those USDOT Class 5, 6, 7, 8, 9,10, 11 and 12 vehicles that include but not limited to tractor trailers, tri-axle and dual axle dump trucks. (see attachment)
Clarification of truck and/or tractor trailer traffic consists of either going in and out of the facility as one trip.  One roadway to the facility is zoned 50 tractor trailers per day and the second area is zoned 30 tractor trailers per day.  The facility itself is zoned 50 tractor trailers per day, so all parties need to understand that only a maximum of 50 tractor trailers per day are allowed to enter and exit the facility.  The applicant cannot use 30 tractor trailers per day on one roadway and 50 tractor trailers per day on the other roadway to total 80 tractor trailers per day.  William Graves pointed out that there are no limitations on a private road, but the proposed road will be going through a Limited Industrial area.  Progress Parkway is a public road with no tractor trailer or truck traffic limitations.  Alan Pope stated that the applicant did not look at any limitations to accessing the public road.  It was determined that if the applicant wants to pursue the use of more than 50 tractor trailers on the property that this request would have to go through Zoning Board first to request a variance.  If the variance is approved, the request for modification to the originally approved site plan can be reviewed by the Planning Board.  William Graves also pointed out that it looks like part of the proposed road passes through a Limited Industrial area which is limited to 30 tractor trailers per day so a variance request would need to be approved for this area also.  Lyle Fassett stated that his interpretation of the present draft site plan is that approximately 100 tractor trailers per day would be running 24/7, but this discussion clarified what would be allowed per day.  Alan pointed out that the 100 tractor trailers per day that Lyle pointed out was on the EAF that the engineer prepared.  Alan stated there needs to be clarification on the EAF of the tractor trailer count as whether this count includes all truck traffic and not just tractor trailer traffic.
Joseph Tuzze Jr. pointed out that the use of tractor trailers would reduce overall traffic which is the goal of this site plan.  If the business has to go to the use of tri axle trucks to accomplish what they need, it will only increase overall traffic.  For every tractor trailer that is brought in it would take two tri axles to accomplish the same goal for product.

Chairman Hauss then turned the meeting over to Bill Graves for comment.  Bill stated that his comments are in regards to the site plan application.  Bill reviewed the letter from the traffic survey and directed his question to Alan Pope.  On page 2 of the letter the first paragraph refers to “Based on a 2015 classification count”.  Bill asked if these numbers that are provided in the letter inclusive of the JVA trucks that are currently operating.  Alan Pope’s response was that he did not know but would check.  Bill stated that if there were a lot of JVA trucks going on that this would make up a lot of the portion of the traffic existing there already.  Chairman Hauss stated that he was looking for a definition of “a heavy vehicle” which is referenced throughout the January 11th letter to Alan Pope.  Alan stated that he did not know what is defined as a “heavy vehicle” but that he would check into it.  

Bill then questioned page 3 of the traffic survey.  In the first paragraph it states that JVA is currently permitted to operate 16 trucks per day.  Bill stated that he went back to various meeting minutes from the past few years and saw where there was reference to different numbers such as 5-8 or 12 per day.  Bill could not find in any meeting minutes where it was stated that 16 trucks were approved so he wanted to know what this number was based on.  Nick Vascello stated that the previous Code Officer asked this question to the board regarding how many trucks were approved for JVA to operate.  This information was found in the January 7, 2015 Planning Board’s meeting minutes.  Bill stated that a 14 truck per day increase has been referred to as a minimum increase in truck traffic where in fact the request for increase is double of what has been approved which would not be considered a “minimum” increase.  The traffic study letter states “minor projected increases” and “not significant truck volumes” where the EAF asks on page 7 “Will the proposed action result in a substantial increase in traffic” and the answer is “Yes”.  This is an inconsistency to the traffic study letter is stating in regards to Hardy Road traffic.  
Bill stated on page 1 of the EAF states 100 trips per day and we have discussed 80 per day per the letter and application.  The EAF also states “This proposed action also requests the approval of a private road from the Shaw Road facility to Progress Parkway to reduce the tractor trailer traffic on Shaw Road”.  Alan stated that this should read a “reduction of traffic on Hardie Road”.    Bill stated that in his conversations with Alan and the public hearing in December it was his understanding that this new private road would reduce traffic on Hardie Road, where in fact this application request is doubling the traffic on Hardie Road. Chairman Hauss stated that the board’s understanding for the expansion request would have minimal impact on the Hardie Road side.  In fact, the conclusions from GTS Consulting states “Trucks generated are currently required to take a more circuitous route through Hardie Road, Wilcox Road and Shaw Road to access Route 7 and the interstate system.  While the proposed expansion will allow for minimal increases in truck traffic using this route, it more importantly provides for a secondary access to the south with more direct connections to the heavy industrial areas along the Broome Corporate Parkway and I-81”.  Chairman Hauss wants to make sure that there is consistency with GTS’s conclusions.  The board thought that the anticipated plan was to move as much possible to Progress Parkway to reduce traffic on Hardie Road.  Alan stated that Tuzzi’s goal was to try and minimize traffic on Hardie Road which is the goal that everyone is striving for.  Bill again referred to page 7 of the EAF where it is stated “Create a new gravel road from the Hardy Road location to Progress Parkway to reduce traffic on Hardy Road.”  Chairman Hauss read into record page 7 question J of the EAF and the applicant’s response to this question.  The applicant’s response to this question clearly states that the proposed action is to reduce traffic on Hardie Road, where there is the potential of doubling the traffic on Hardie Road.  Again there is inconsistency.  Bill pointed out that the legal problem in consideration of the EAF vs. the site plan is that it is essentially asking the Planning Board to consider two different things.  The EAF is indicating more activity while reducing the Hardie Road traffic and the traffic study is indicating that will not be a substantial reduction in Hardie Road traffic.  Bill pointed out that there needs to be consistency between these two documents with whatever the applicant is proposing.  

Bill went on to comment on the applicant’s response on page 8 of the EAF in regards to “the proposed action produce noise that will exceed existing noise levels during construction”.  The applicant’s response was “no additional noise from operations”.  Bill’s question was “Is this true if you are anticipating going from 16 trips to 50 trips per day”.  Alan stated that it is getting rid of anything lower than a tractor trailer which needs to be clarified.  

Chairman Hauss stated that one of the questions that will be asked is “Do you have any idea or plan of what the number of trips will be of tri-axle vehicles that are not controlled by zoning which refers to tractor trailers?”  It will be hard pressed for the Planning Board to respond on the impact if the whole plan is not considered.  It is not just tractor trailers.  

Bill’s final comment is on page 10 of the EAF.  Question d. asks “Are there any facilities serving children…..within 1500 feet” and the applicant answered NO to this.  Bill wanted to inform the applicant that the SV school, either the middle school or high school building, are located 1100-1200 feet away from the proposed project according to GSI.

Chairman Hauss asked the board members if they had any other questions.  Chris Ostrowsky stated that the board needs to know the number of tractor trailers, tri-axle and different types of truck traffic that will be involved in this project before the board can make any decisions.  Lyle Fassett asked why the business cannot use one or the other proposed entrances instead of utilizing both roads.  Is this a possibility for this project?  Can Progress Parkway entrance be the one to use for both entrance and egress?  What are the ramifications of using only Progress Parkway?  Tuzzi stated that it is the number of trucks that is preventing that scenario.  Chairman Hauss stated that the board would have to wait and see what the plan of truck traffic is going to be and if a variance will be approved before that determination can be made.  Lyle then asked the applicant how many trucks, not tractor trailers, are they presently running per day.  Tuzzi stated that he did not know that this number changes year to year and based on the time of year that the trucks are running.  Lyle stated that he wanted to know a rough guess of how many trucks are running today.  Alan Pope stated that the applicant would get that information for the board as at the present time this question could not be answered.  William Graves pointed out to the board that the traffic survey is including all trucks and the board should request that the traffic study show tractor trailers vs. heavy trucks so that the board can evaluate traffic as a whole.  Chairman Hauss asked that the study include a definition of heavy trucks that are being identified in the truck traffic study.  Bill asked, to clarify, that the traffic study included tractor trailers only and Alan stated that he did not know that clarification of what is included in the traffic study would have to be asked of GTS.  Dan Smith pointed out that on the study it shows that no trucks larger than 5 axles are identified on this study so it looks like no tractor trailers were included in this study.  The traffic study looks like it was done on Powers Road.  Bill asked if any of the truck traffic study was done on Hardie Road.  Chairman Hauss asked Alan if he knew where station 917038 is.  It looks like this station is on Powers Road.  Bill stated that he thinks the survey is looking at the potential of traffic on Powers Road to baseline.  Again, is there anything measuring the potential traffic on Hardie and Shaw.  Bill pointed out that the letter from GTS speaks of an increase in truck traffic on Hardie Road but does not include a traffic study for Hardie Road which again is another inconsistency in the plan.  
Chairman Hauss read into record GTS’s comment on page 3 of their letter, “Under the worst case maximums, the proposed expansion would only yield another truck per hour on the northern access route and up to 5 trucks per hour on the southern route”.  How would this work?  Does that mean that one out of six trucks would be going out of Hardie and that 5 of the six would be going out the new route?  Is this a recommendation that GTS is making or is this a declaratory statement that this is what will be happening?  Alan stated that he thinks that GTS is attempting to portray that if the applicant gets approval from the board that Progress Parkway could be used and to maximize that road as much as possible for the truck traffic.  Chairman Hauss’ interpretation is that this looks like the applicant will be utilizing Progress Parkway as much as possible to minimize traffic additions on Hardie Road.  Alan agreed with this assumption.  Dan Smith pointed out that he has seen traffic back up on Shaw Road because of the trains going through.  This move would prevent the truck traffic back-up on Shaw Road.   
Bill Graves referred to the proposed modified site plan, item 3, where in the case of weather/emergency operations that there be no limitations in order to meet government supply and demand.  Bill stated that this request should be discussed with the Zoning Board in terms of a variance.  Bill pointed out that the Planning Board could not approve this request because it is outside of what the law allows.
Chairman Hauss read into record part of item 3 of the modified site plan “Annually, depending on weather demands on distribution, there will be a two to three-month period when limits in paragraph 1 and 2 are suspended during which time applicant will be permitted to meet the demands of government/private interests due to such weather conditions”, does that intend to be annual event that you would request a 2-3 month reprieve every year to run without having any restrictions?  Is that the intent or based on the National Weather Service?  What would trigger that?  Is this a planned event for January or February would be unrestricted and that request one and two would govern the other nine months.  Alan stated that this request is for a three-month period for weather emergencies to meet the demands of which ever government agency demands the need.  Alan stated that this is probably a variance issue that will have to be reviewed by the ZBA.  The applicant is looking for some flexibility in code where if this emergency situation occurs that everyone understand that this is an emergency.  This is built into the modified plan request for the applicant to notify code in writing of an emergency situation instead of addressing the issue after the fact.  Chairman Hauss wanted to clarify this request.  Is it a request that will occur annually?  Alan stated that there will likely be storms that would trigger this event.  Bill Graves asked what the trigger in this situation would be.  Would a state of emergency be the criteria?  Alan stated that it would not only be a local state of emergency because the applicant does not service only the Town of Conklin.  The applicant services many areas.  Chairman Hauss stated that this is a fair question that will be asked.  Is it a self-declared emergency by business demand or is it a demand in conjunction with the state or local demand like DOT.  Alan stated that this would be based on demand given the winter months.  It would be a weather emergency that would be the trigger.  Chairman Hauss stated that there would need to be a trigger mechanism identified that all parties could agree upon. 
Chairman Hauss thanked the applicant for coming in.  This was a very good discussion.  This discussion has clearly identified what steps that need to be taken in order to move this project forward.

Chairman Hauss asked that with the items that have been identified as requiring a Zoning Board review, what is the timeline for this project.  Nick stated that the Zoning Board would not be able to review the requests for variances until the April meeting.  Mary asked if another 239 would be required.  Bill stated that revising the site plan would require an update to the county.  Alan stated that based on this discussion an updated 239 would be required.  If the revised 239 is submitted in March would it then come back to the Planning Board.  Bill stated that this project would have to go to the Zoning Board first for variance approval and then it would be sent to the county for comments.  After county comments are received the Planning Board could review the revised site plan.  Chairman Hauss then asked when the board should consider whether or not a public hearing will be required.  Bill stated that until a date can be determined on site plan review the board cannot make a motion for a public hearing.  Chairman Hauss stated that he just wanted to set the expectation that there will be a requirement for a public hearing.

Dell Boyle asked how this timeline was going to affect the construction of the road.  Chairman Hauss stated that no one has come back to say that this timeline would be a hardship.  If the board needs to expedite the site plan review this need could be taken into account in the scheduling of the review process.  Nick stated that if the timing was right, Zoning Board would be in April, assuming that all prerequisite work is completed.  When the Zoning Board has made their decision, the 239 would be submitted to the county for comments.  Planning Board could then do their site plan review which could occur in May.  If the Planning Board knows Zoning Board’s determination in April, the Planning Board can then determine in April’s meeting whether a public hearing will be needed.  This would allow both the public hearing and site plan review could occur in May’s meeting.

Alan pointed out that raising the issue of when construction can start on the road is a critical issue.  Tuzzi stated that he is working with Broome County.  The county presently has fill available wants it used in the near future.  
The plan is to have this fill used for the new road construction.  Tuzzi could push out as far as June but then the schedule is looking at six months of construction.  Tuzzi stated that he was hoping to start construction on the road in April.  Nick stated that construction could start since the business will be using the road anyways.  The question will be whether the ZBA approves a variance as well as the overall contents of the approved site plan.  Alan stated that the easements are in place to build the road so it was not required to have Town approval to build the road.  Nick stated that a private road can be built but that the real question is whether they have the ability to use the road for the truck traffic.  Bill asked if he could have time to research this before the construction of the road begins.  Bill’s concern is that the road is part of the site plan application.  If permission is given to start the construction of the road before Planning Board approval, are we segmenting this for the purpose of SEQR.  Chairman Hauss stated that the 2.5 acres that is being disturbed is for the road construction and has been made as part of the site plan review.  Chairman Hauss then asked if this would trigger a SWPP and Nick stated yes.  Any disturbance of the size requires a SWPP.  With that being said, Bill stated that he would look into this matter and would get back to Alan on his results.  Chairman Hauss asked is there a way to isolate the building of the road?  The way it is being presented now, the building of the road is part of the site plan.  Bill needs to research this issue before an answer can be given on the construction of the road.  Nick stated, in his opinion, that the clock on this application has not been started yet.  Since a new application has to be submitted, the construction of the road could be considered since the code office would allow the construction of a private road.  Again, Bill stated that he will need time to research this matter further.  The road is part of the whole project that the Planning Board has to consider so we cannot improperly segment the road construction separately because of SEQR requirements.  Alan pointed out that with the help of the county the building of the road makes the project economical and will prevent another year of aggravation on Hardie Road.  If there is a way to allow construction to begin it would be greatly appreciated.  Chairman Hauss pointed out that the letter submitted for a site plan modification contains three requests which does not include the construction of a private road.  There needs to be a fourth request which would include the construction of a private road to be considered.  Bill requested that a fourth item be added to the letter stating the construction of a private road will be required for this project.  SEQR has contemplated that the construction of this road is part of the application along with the traffic study onto Progress Parkway.  This road is going to be part of the expansion use. 
Chairman Hauss asked Nick if there were any items that have been identified for the March meeting.  Nick stated that Dollar General should be filing an application in March so there may be a site plan review in April.  Any information that the code office receives will be forwarded to Planning Board members.            
Chris Ostrowsky motioned to approve January 22, 2018 meeting minutes and Dan Smith second.  All present board members approved. 
Dan Smith motioned to adjourn meeting Chris Ostrowsky second.  All present board members approved.  Meeting Closed 8:20 p.m.
Next Planning Board Meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 19, 2018 at 7:00 PM.
Respectfully Submitted, Renee Hauss
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